












This version of the Newsletter was re-typed from the original by Phoebe Coster in August 2020 to 

enable search engines to ‘see’ the text. Minor changes have been made to correct typographical 

errors and to add clarity. 

 

 

KATOOMBA AND DISTRICT WILDLIFE CONSERVATIONS SOCIETY    Price 10 cents 

Newsletter No 7 December 1971 

Patron:  Mr Allen A STROM. Advisor in Conservation, Dept of Education NSW 

“We do not want to be downhearted; We are confident that Conservation will be coming out on 

top”. Martin Kaub. 

IN THIS ISSUE: 

OUR SOCIETY: New Members; Meetings; Nature Trail; Journals; Visitors; Some Words of Praise; 

Youth Group. 

REPORTS: Blue Mountains Conservation Federation; Annual Conference, Nature Conservation 

Council. 

NATURE NOTES: An Unusual Birds Nest; New Plant Genus; Book on Native Herbs; The Wog; Emu 

Wren Breeding Record. 

Please send articles and news for the next issue to Graham Alcorn PO Box 39 Blackheath 2785 before 

28th February 1972. 

OUR SOCIETY 

New Members: The Society welcomes Mrs W A Cook, Mrs E Barry, Alderman R Searle, Mr A G Purcell 

and Master Peter Purcell, all of Wentworth Falls; Mr George Hoffman of Hazelbrook; Mr R Halliday 

of Hampton; Mrs Wootton of Lawson; Mr John Bailey of Blaxland and Mr B Turner of Dee Why. 

Next Meeting: There will be no ordinary meeting in December. A Christmas Barbecue, followed by 

Carols by Candlelight, will be held on Saturday, 11th December starting about 6.30 pm at the Hut. 

Please come and bring your sausages, etc., and a plate of something for supper. 

The next Committee Meeting will be held on the 20th January and the next General Meeting at 27th 

January. 

Nature Trail: Our 530a Committee has arranged for a bridge to be built over a swamp area along the 

Nature Trail. It is to be the type which will cause the least interference with the natural drainage. 

Working Bees: There have been several working bees in the last few months with some work done in 

and around the Hut and on the Nature Trail. It is gratifying to have the tables and benches in time for 

the school holidays. 



Publicity: It is a pleasure to report that Bob Douglass has accepted the job of Publicity Officer in the 

absence of Betty Kaub holidaying overseas. 

Journals: Not many members are seeing the various conservation Journals and newsletters the 

Society receives. Beryl Cooley, assisting our Librarian Margret Pinniger, is building several issues of 

each in convenient folders, and they will be available for borrowing from the library. 

Visitors: We will soon be using the handsome new Visitor’s Book kindly donated to the Society by Mr 

Reg Toseland. Since the beginning of the year nearly 4,000 people have signed the book in The Hut. 

As those who do Hut duty know not everyone who comes in signs the book, so a lot of people 

passing through our doors. This must give great satisfaction to early members of the Society who 

realised the potential value of The Hut and who worked hard to get it going. Present members are 

most appreciative of this, and of Fred Astle’s continued work in organizing the roster. 

Outings: Have continued to be popular and always most stimulating. The SEPTEMBER one was of 

special interest as we visited many spectacular spots in Glenbrook National Park, accompanied for 

the most part by one of the rangers. 

The OCTOBER outing took us down the Valley of the Waters, Wentworth Falls, along Wentworth 

Pass. A beautiful area but the track is very overgrown. It was a pleasure to be down in the valley 

away from the gale-force winds on the heights. Of special interest was a Wonga Pigeon sitting on a 

nest which was found to contain two white eggs. 

In NOVEMBER, ten of us went on a delightful outing to McMahon’s Lookout. We found the road to 

be in surprisingly good condition. Of interest along the road was a number of woody pear trees in 

various stages of flowering and fruiting. The views of the Warragamba Dam from the various 

lookouts were really beautiful. Masses of flannel flowers were in bloom and the angophoras and 

blue gums in the gully were a joy. 

Next outing  January 8th, tentatively at Mt Victoria. Ring me at Wentworth Falls 293 for details…Nora 

Dillon. 

MEETINGS: Thanks to our lively and efficient Committee, our monthly meetings continue to be most 

interesting and instructive. 

In September three fascinating nature films were shown on Koalas, Brolgas and the Life of the Bee. 

Each one was a masterpiece which greatly increased our knowledge of the species concerned. Our 

thanks to the Bank of New South Wales for lending these films free of charge. 

In October Mr Bill Breach, Secretary of the Blue Mountains and Nepean District Angling Association, 

spoke on the native fish of the Blue Mountains. Amateur fishermen are vitally interested in nature 

conservation, as pollution of streams means an end to their sport. The Society has asked to affiliate 

to a Conservation body and have since been accepted as a member of the Blue Mountains 

Conservation Federation. 

  



In November we were addressed by Mrs Thistle Stead from The David Stead Memorial Wildlife 

Research Foundation. Mrs Stead is one of the great pioneers of nature conservation study, and her 

talk on the Field Study Centre established at Wirrimbirra for use by both schools and adult groups 

was both instructive and most encouraging. 

NATURE TRAIL INSPECTED 

On the morning after addressing our meeting, Mrs Stead was conducted along the Nature Trail by 

Isobel Bowden and two other members. She was most interested in it, and found quite a number of 

plants they do not have at Wirrimbirra. 

The lovely tree Elaeocarpus holopetalus (a sister tree, but distinct from the Blueberry Ash) which is 

just coming into flower near Asmodeus Pool especially took her eye. So too did the rock Springelia 

(S.monticola).It was good to be able to show her that we, in a modest way, like Wirrimbirra had 

something to help stimulate interest in native plants and ecological systems. 

AN UNUSUAL BIRD’S NEST. 

The Yellow tailed Thornbill is a very common bird in the open forest and farmlands over the 

Mountains, but here it would be classed as rare, very rare, or (from one authority) non-existent. This 

writer has only seen one in five years passing through with a mixed flock of small birds.  

What a surprise then, when our President, Wilson Alcorn, hearing young birds chirping, discovered a 

nest of this species in the lowest branch of a Deodar tree, a few feet from the main entrance of the 

Leura Golf Club house on one side, and from a busy bowling green on the other. 

The nest is a remarkable double structure. The main nest, in which the eggs are laid, is the usual 

dome shape of the thornbills, with a neat side entrance, and, in this instance, a slight veranda. On 

top of this is and open, cup shaped nest like that built by honeyeaters, robins and other unrelated 

species. 

Some authorities consider that the top nest is built for the male to sit in. Most consider it is the 

result of excessive nest building zeal by the male bird. 

The young were successfully raised in this busy spot, and we saw one of the parent birds on the 

ground. No doubt the open fairways suited it. 

Maybe also the very dry October had the effect of making the local environment suitable, as shortly 

afterwards I saw five yellow-tailed thornbills feeding on the grassy slope at Wentworth Falls Lake. 

LITTLE BROWN BIRDS 

The Yellow-tailed Thornbill is one of the assemblage of “little brown-birds” which are so hard to 

identify. It is distinguished by a bright yellow rump and a black forehead, boldly spotted with white, 

also its ground feeding habit. 

Another species, the Buff-tailed Thornbill, also feeds on the ground and has a yellow rump, but not 

so bright, and lacks the spotted forehead. It is not uncommon in the more open forest of the 

Mountains, and a nest containing three young were found at Mini Ha Ha Falls Reserve last month.  



It is in a low bush, almost on the ground, of the usual dome shape, but built amongst the stems of 

the shrub instead of hanging suspended like the Striated and the Brown Thornbills nests. 

BLUE MOUNTAINS CONSERVATION FEDERATION 

By our delegate Wilson Alcorn. 

Clutha in Blue Mountains. 

Since our last issue the proposal to mine coal in the Mountains has been vetoed by the NSW 

Government, Mountains citizens made it very clear to their elected representatives and the 

parliamentary party in power what they thought of the proposal. 

A splendid feature of the action was the support by the Blue Mountains City Council. The EPA 

Committee formed at the Springwood meeting on Clutha took a further stop at the Wentworth Falls 

meeting to form and Environment Preservation Association. This should be a value in uniting the 

people roused by the mining issue. 

The Federation which played a leading role in the struggle remains committed to the repeal of the 

Clutha Act in its entirety and is very disappointed by the action of the Independent Member for the 

Blue Mountains, Alderman Coates, MLA in blocking an enquiry into the activities of Clutha. 

MYALL LAKES SPA’s Decision 

The many citizens who wrote letters to the State Planning Authority will be gratifies that it has 

refused permission to mine the forest covered high dunes of the Myall Lakes Area. 

We hope the public will make it clear to the Hon. PH Morton MLA Minister for Local Government, 

how pleased they are with this decision, as he would be the Minister upon whom pressure would be 

brought to reverse the SPA’s decision. 

Mining in National Parks. 

The attitude of the NSW Government creates anxiety on a number of points; Proposed National 

Parks in the North and South have not yet been dedicated; mining has taken place or is about to take 

place in 9 of the 10 proposed Northern Parks; mining leases in Colong Caves Area have not yet been 

revokes and the area added to the Park and so on. 

The Government even defies its own Party as I understand the State Council of the Liberal Party 

passed a resolution that there should be no mining in the proposed Myall Lakes Park Area nor in any 

proposed park on the North Coast. 

The Federation is organising an evening of films, including one on Myall Lakes, date to be 

announced. 

Federation Dinner 

The Federation Dinner was held at a restaurant near the Hawkesbury Lookout, it was on a smaller 

scale than we had hoped, but was a very pleasant occasion. 



Special thanks to Mr Allen Strom for coming such a long way to speak to us. He pointed out that 

while it is necessary for conservationists to fight all local issues, what is most important is a change 

in thinking at upper governmental, policy-making level. 

We must have people in these positions with educated awareness of the problems. 

A New Plant Genus. 

Mr Ern Constable, a member of our Society since its early years has discovered a new plant 

belonging to the family Celastraceae, which has led to the establishment of a new genus. 

For long years Ern has searched New South Wales as collector for the National Herbarium in the 

Royal Botanic Gardens, Sydney. 

In 1964 he discovered an interesting little plant near Glen Davis. Further collections were made in 

1966 and in 1968 with Mr D McGillivray, Australian Botanical Liaison Officer at Kew. Full 

investigations have now been made, and the results published in the Kew Bulletin, Vol 25 (3). 

The new Genus, Apatophyllum has affinities with Psammomya, a Western Australian genus, also of 

two species. Apatophyllum constablei, D McGillivray, has needle like leaves and tiny yellowish green 

flowers. Apatophyllum alsenii was discovered near Gladstone Queensland. 

Mr Ern Constable appears to have united vast distances by a new botanical link. This is by no means 

his first interesting discovery. We hope that he will find time during his busy retirement to continue 

this absorbing interest. 

A BOOK ON THE HERBS OF SOUTH EAST AUSTRALIA. 

The visit of Mrs E V Conabere of Victoria to our Blue Mountains is a matter of great interest to 

members. She is engaged in painting native herbs to illustrate a book being published by Nelsons 

Publishing Company, on the herbs of South East Australia. 

Those of us who were privileged to see her beautiful and careful work were indeed fortunate. The 

water colour paintings are perfect in each minute detail. The publication will be awaited with great 

interest. 

Our very best wishes go with Mrs Conabere as she continues her journey South. May the right 

flowers bloom for her! 

WHERE PRAISE IS DUE. 

A number of our members have pointed out that we should be as ready to express our appreciation 

of that which pleases us as Conservationists, as we are condemn that which does not. 

So within the last few months we have written to the Blue Mountains District Anzac Memorial 

Hospital and the Department of Child Welfare congratulating them on the retention of Eucalypts in 

the grounds of the hospital and Clairvaux respectively. 

  



We have also sent letters of appreciation to Comalco Industries Ltd. And Broken Hill Pty Co Ltd. for  

making it possible for the materials of empty cans to be re-used. Most recently we complimented 

the Shell Company of Australia Limited on the excellent quality of their film “Amazing Marsupials” 

shown on Channel 7 on 19th November. 

ANNUAL CONFERENCE OF NATURE CONSERVATION COUNCIL 

This meeting held at McMahon’s Point on 16th October was an extremely well organised one, not 

surprising in an organisation which boasts Mr A Strom as Secretary and Mr V Serventy as Chairman. 

Miss I K Bowden and Mr Wilson Alcorn represented our Society, with Miss W Gregory attending as 

observer. 

The resolutions submitted received close scrutiny and were critically debated by the large number of 

delegates present and decisions were of a very constructive nature. 

Constructive Resolutions   

Space does not permit a full coverage but some of the resolutions are briefly covered here:- 

1. That Conference press for a Land Use & Resources Authority similar to the Victorian Act. 

2. That the Ministries of Conservation and the Environment be combined into one Ministry of 

Conservation. 

3. That the Society press for the setting up of a Conservation Advisory Service in the Education 

Department to educate children in the environmental field. 

4. That the NCC protest to the Government over the absence of a representative of the 

Conservation bodies on the State Pollution Control Commission. 

5. That the Government be requested to take action towards the extermination of feral goats 

and prohibit the proposed commercial herds in Western NSW in view of the enormous 

damage done by these animals in other parts of the world. 

6. That the NCC Executive press for inclusion of the principle of Conservation of mineral 

resources in the forth-coming Mining Act. 

7. That before elections NCC executive secure from all Parties their policies on Conservation 

and that these policies  (or lack of them) be made public. 

Our Society’s Proposal Passed 

The three resolutions put forward by our Society were passed. These were:- 

a. For retention of Native vegetation on roadside verges. 

b. For further restrictions on fire-arms, and 

c. For research into effect of “controlled burning” on flora and fauna, erosion, run-off etc. 

In the evening an excellent smorgasbord was followed by an instructive talk and Vincent Serventy’s 

delightful film, Nature Walkabout. 

It was a heartening experience to attend this conference and realise that so many people are 

committed to finding satisfactory solutions to problems of environment and to the preservation of 

wildlife habitat.   Wilson Alcorn. 



PYE YOUTH GROUP 

A PYE (Protect Your Environment) Youth Group has been formed on the Mountains for those aged 

between 12 and 20. If you would like to know more about it, or join, please get in touch with the 

President, Michael Smithson, 83 Copeland Street Penrith. Telephone:- Penrith 23567. 

THE WOG. (Emephylus trianqularis) 

Those members who attended the outing to Springwood in June were intrigued to note the native 

passion-fruit (Passiflora herbertiana) flowering abundantly along the track. Mrs Conabere who had 

painted these flowers at Coffs Harbour, had found the fruits very uneven in shape and had 

suspected this was not natural. Enquiries at the National Herbarium, Sydney, produced the 

information that the fruits were attacked by a beetle of the weevil group. 

Investigation proved this to be the case. Ripe fruit were found and they contained grubs and a fine 

family of wogs. The most aggressive was removed for the purpose of including a painting in my 

Natural Notes; however, the sudden view of the outside world was overstimulating . He rushed 

wildly about never still for one second. It is easy to understand why entomogists stick pins through 

insects. Finally he ended up with eight legs and a double pair of antennae. 

I put him back in the bottle containing the passion fruit from which he had been removed, the stalk 

of which was resting across the bottom of the jar. The wog ran rapidly round and round falling over 

the stalk on every circuit of the jar for twenty minutes. Finally he climbed up the stalk, AH! Now, I 

thought, he will return to his family. But no, he merely crouched at the base of the fruit, and with 

only half an inch to go to reach the gaping hole in its side, he made no attempt to enter. The odour 

should have been sufficient guide! There he stayed for a further quarter of an hour, and finally 

crawled back to the bottom of the jar. 

Obviously his home was unrecognisable when viewed from without. The poor chap had spent his 

entire existence cooped on the green walls of Passiflora, but nothing short of pushing him back 

served to reunite him to his family. 

Question: How and when do the weevils get out? When the fruit falls to the ground or when it is still 

on the vine? Does it wait till the skin breaks or eat its way through? Does it eat at all, or only the 

grub? Isobel K Bowden. 

EMU-WREN NESTING IN KATOOMBA 

The Emu-Wren is one of the most unusual of the world’s small birds. It is described as being 7 ¼ 

inches long, but four inches of this is tail! Furthermore it has only six tail feathers and these lack 

barbicels, giving them a skeletal appearance like emu feathers hence the name. 

Bird watchers were excited to hear that the Southern Emu-Wren was found recently in the Upper 

Mountains by John Hobbs. About the same time we found the species in Hartley Vale during our 

outing down Lawsons Long Alley. Subsequently we learnt that Mr Bert Esgate, a local bird lover, has 

known for years that this shy, retiring bird inhabits the hanging swamps of Mini Ha Ha Falls reserve. 

It was here last month that a nest was found containing three young; low down in the cutty grass of 

the swamp. Small, dome shaped, with a side entrance, the nest was very hard to find. 



Arnold McGill in his book “Australian Warblers” says: “Because the Emu-Wren requires undisturbed 

damp cover to breed and exist, and because so much of this type of habitat close to cities and larger 

towns has been destroyed, this interesting species, still relatively common, must have suitable 

reserves to ensure its survival”. 

Fortunately, both Minnie Ha Ha and the swampy shores of Wentworth Falls Lake – another habitat – 

are reserves – and will, we hope, remain so!  

 

 

 

 

 


